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University of Central Lancashire  

Unreserved Minutes of the Board Meeting Held on 25th November 2021 commencing at 
2.45pm at the Belsfield Hotel, Bowness-on-Windermere. 

 
Present : 
 

Jim Edney (Chair) UB975 – 980(x) and UB989(ii) 
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UB978. Reserved and Unreserved Minutes of the University Board Meeting held on 23rd 

September 2021 
 

Resolved: That t
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The current suggestion that student fees are more likely to be frozen is not great news but is 
better than actual reductions to fees chargeable. However, the impact of rising inflation will 
be to reduce the real value of fees income even further and this obviously translates into 
significant budget challenges for the sector’s institutions. 
 
In a recent letter to all institutions, Michelle Donelan (Minister of State for Further and 
Higher Education) gave emphasis to the importance of ‘outputs’ including student retention 
rates and progression into graduate jobs. At the OfS, a new Director for Fair Access and 
Participation (John Blake) has been appointed to drive the focus on targets to reduce 
dropout rates and to improve progression into high-paid and high-skilled jobs. At UCLan, 
progression into graduate jobs is acceptable, but there needs to be further improvement 
on retention and this features prominently in the implementation of the new Strategy. 
 
It was noted that the current Chief Executive at the OfS (Nicola Dandridge) will leave that 
role at the end of April 2022. The Government appears to be ready to give the OfS 
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(ix) 
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Resolved: That  
 
(i) the Financial Statements for 2020/21 and the Letter of Representation be approved and 

be signed by the Chair on behalf of the Board; 
 
(ii) KPMG be reappointed as external auditor for the 2021/22 accounts. 

 
UB983. Annual Report of Audit Committee 
 

Mrs Lowry presented the Annual Report on behalf of the Audit Committee. A copy of the 
Annual Report is set out in the Minute Book. 
 
Mrs Lowry reminded Board Members about the assurance which the Committee’s Annual 
Report offers when acceptance of the Consolidated Financial Statements is considered. She 
then briefly summarised the constituent elements of the Report. She confirmed that the 
Audit Committee had reviewed and approved the Report now presented and that the 
Board (and the Accountable Officer) can thereby be assured that the Committee has 
fulfilled its responsibilities and complied with its Terms of Reference. 
 
Resolved: That the Annual Report of the Audit Committee be received and the assurances 
therein be noted. 

 
UB984. Annual Report of Remuneration Committee 
 

Mr Lee presented the Annual Report. A copy of the report is set out in the Minute Book. 
 
Mr Lee advised that the Annual report was presented in accordance with the guidance 
issued by the Committee of University Chairs in order to update the Board on senior 
remuneration issues and to provide assurances that the University was dealing with the 
guidance. With regard to the content, Mr Lee reported that this reflected a relatively stable 
year. He confirmed that 
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Resolved:  That the Annual Prevent Assurance Report and the Accountability and Data 
Return be approved for submission to the OfS. 
 

UB986. Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking Statement 2020-21 
 

 Mr Lee presented the report on the proposed slavery and trafficking statement for the 
financial year ending 31st July 2021. A copy of the report is set out in the Minute Book. 
 
Mr Lee reminded the Board that the statement once approved is displayed on the 
University’s website. 
 
On reviewing the draft statement, it was noted that the preamble had been shortened. It 
was also confirmed that the reference to ‘partners in all regions of the globe’ was valid. 
 
Mrs Lloyd indicated that the draft statement might be improved with some minor 
amendments to the wording and it was agreed that she would raise those points separately 
with Mr Lee. 
 
Resolved: That, subject to the inclusion of minor revisions to the wording, the draft slavery 
and trafficking statement (2020/21) be approved and be published on the University 
website. 
 

UB987. Ethnicity Pay Gap Reporting 
 

Mr Lee presented his report on ethnicity pay gap. A copy of the report is set out in the 
Minute Book. 
 
Mr Lee advised that the report was in response to the request at the last meeting of the 
Board. He confirmed that, unlike the gender pay gap reporting obligation, no such 
requirement currently exists for ethnicity pay gap reporting. However, consideration of the 
available data now provided would be entirely consistent with the University’s commitment 
to being an inclusive organisation. 
 
It was noted that the numbers in the report were relatively small and thus susceptible to 
significant swings. The figures indicate where gaps may need to be reduced. However, the 
ethnicity position represents considerably less of a challenge than the gender pay gap. 
 
Mrs Gurjee suggested that future reports would be even more informative if combined 
ethnicity and gender figures could be shown. 
 
Ms Chikh also suggested that data on internal promotion and retention rates would 
enhance the picture. 
 
Dr Danino drew attention to the disappointingly low rate of employee preparedness to 
disclose ethnicity. Mr Lee confirmed that all protected characteristics were similarly affected 
and that this reticence needed to be addressed. 
 
Mrs McCarthy advised that, as staffing profiles become affected in consequence of budget-
balancing measure under contemplation (see UB981 above), the impact on pay gaps 
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Mrs McCarthy also anticipated that, as the University’s involvement in Burnley and East 
Lancashire develops, this will be reflected in staff profiles. 
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Mr Fisher reported that the Committee had also considered the case for further re-
appointment as Board members of Dr F Armstrong and Mr Taylor. The Committee had 
resolved to recommend the re-appointment for a further eighteen months of Dr Armstrong 
and Mr Taylor. 
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